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April 1, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

The 2009 Adopted Budget (Ordinance 16312) authorized funding for the Records and Licensing Services (RALS) Division and restricted certain spending pending an Executive response to several provisos.  It is my pleasure to forward to you the Executive response to Ordinance 16312, Section 27, Proviso 4 which requires the following: 
P4 PROVIDED FURTHER THAT:

Of this appropriation, $50,000 shall not be expended or encumbered until the executive develops and the council approves by motion, a plan to implement best standards and practices for the handling, dispensing, security and record keeping of controlled substances at King County’s animal care and control shelters.

The plan and proposed motion must be transmitted by April 1, 2009, in the form of 11 copies with the clerk of the council, who shall retain the original and will forward copies to each councilmember and to the lead staff of the committee of the whole, or its successor.
Over the past several months, RALS and Seattle & King Public Health Department staff collaborated to research and develop a new Animal Services and Programs procedure for veterinary staff entitled, “Shelter – Standards for Controlled Substances used by Veterinary Services”.  This new procedure (SH2-104A) was developed with adherence to the Revised Code of Washington (RCW) and Washington Administrative Code (WAC), and it is aligned with the “Model Policies and Procedures for the Administration and Recordkeeping of Legend Drugs,” as promulgated by the Washington Department of Health, Board of Pharmacy.

In addition, another new procedure entitled, “Shelter-Standards for Controlled Substances used for Animal Euthanasia by Shelter Staff not assigned to the Veterinary Clinic.” was also developed for non-veterinary staff at the King Country Animal Care and Control Shelter.  This new procedure (SH2-016-A) draws from the same references, and is aligned with, the above aforementioned policy.  Existing shelter policies and procedures were updated to align with the new standards to ensure that both the clinic and shelter follow established best standards and procedures. 
The new policy was written by the County’s Public Health Veterinarian, Dr. Sharon G. Hopkins, DVM, MPH, with support from RALS staff.  As you know, Dr. Hopkins has performed an important oversight role in the overall management of the County’s veterinary clinic.  She has also taken a broader leadership role related to health care and zoonotic disease control in the County’s animal shelters generally.  Although the legal requirements for handling controlled substances have been established and followed in the County’s animal shelters, this new procedure incorporates the model elements as outlined by the Board of Pharmacy, and puts the County’s shelter and clinic in a leadership role in following such high standards and practices.  

The new procedures are expected to be fully implemented by the end of March 2009.  From a plan perspective, and to ensure successful implementation, Veterinary staff have created a procedural outline that will be used to help train and support current Veterinarians, Veterinary Technicians, Animal Care and Control Sergeants, Animal Care and Control Officers, and others.  Not only will staff be trained on the specific roles and responsibilities they have under the new policy, the training will incorporate the broader organizational responsibility, accountability, and commitment with respect to the use, security and record keeping of controlled substances.
If you have any questions, please contact Carolyn Ableman, Division Director, Records and Licensing Services, at 296-3185; or Dr. Sharon Hopkins, DVM, MPH, Public Health Veterinarian, Public Health Department, at 206-263-8454.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
Enclosures
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Tom Bristow, Interim Chief of Staff, King County Council (KCC)




Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director, KCC




Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council, KCC

Frank Abe, Communications Director, KCC


Bob Cowan, Director , Office of Management and Budget


David Fleming, Director, Seattle & King County Public Health (SKCPH)

Ngozi Oleru, Division Director, Environmental Health Services Division, SKCPH
Sharon Hopkins, Public Health Veterinarian, SKCPH
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Carolyn Ableman, Division Director, Records and Licensing Services (RALS), DES
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